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Research Update:

French Strategic Oil Reserves Manager SAGESS
Affirmed At 'AA/A-1+'; Outlook Negative

Overview
We continue to consider France's strategic oil reserves manager SAGESS a•
government-related entity and believe there is an almost certain likelihood that
the French government would provide timely and sufficient extraordinary support to
SAGESS in the event of financial distress.

We therefore equalize our ratings on SAGESS with those on France.•
We are affirming our 'AA/A-1+' issuer credit ratings on SAGESS.•
The negative outlook mirrors that on France and also reflects our expectation that•
SAGESS will retain its critical role for, and integral link with, the French
state.

Rating Action
On Oct. 2, 2015, Standard & Poor's Ratings Services affirmed its 'AA/A-1+' long- and
short-term issuer credit ratings on France-based Société Anonyme de Gestion de
Stocks de Sécurité (SAGESS), which maintains and manages a substantial part of
France's strategic oil reserves. The outlook remains negative.

Rationale
The affirmation refects that we equalize our ratings on SAGESS with our ratings on
France (unsolicited; AA/Negative/A-1+). This is because we consider that there is an
almost certain likelihood that the French government would provide timely and
sufficient extraordinary support to SAGESS in the event of financial distress and
because we do not view the government's propensity to support its government-related
entities (GREs) as doubtful, under our criteria.

We consider SAGESS to be a GRE under our criteria based on our view of its:

Critical role for France--which has a high dependence on imported oil--in•
supporting the country's energy security and fulfilling its legal obligation to
stockpile strategic oil reserves according to International Energy Agency and EU
requirements. SAGESS was recognized on Dec. 28, 2012, by state decree, as France's
sole central stockholding entity under the 2009 EU directive on oil stockpiling
obligations. In our opinion, SAGESS' strategic mission of maintaining national
energy security and independence ensures it receives strong state support.

Integral link with the French state. SAGESS is integrated into the government's•
energy and defense policy and subject to close state supervision and control. It
benefits from a special legal status, including specific tax privileges and legal
restrictions over its shareholding. Furthermore, SAGESS' debt has been
consolidated into central government debt, meaning that potentially in the future,
long-term debt management could be transferred to the government debt management
office.
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SAGESS' role is intertwined with that of the Comité Professionnel des Stocks
Stratégiques Pétroliers (CPSSP; not rated). SAGESS' role is to stockpile oil, and
carry out related operating, administrative, and financial tasks, on behalf of
CPSSP.

In application of the 2009 EU directive, oil operators in EU countries have to
ensure a supply of strategic oil reserves equivalent to a percentage of inland oil
consumption in the previous calendar year. This percentage has continuously
increased to reach 29.5% in 2012. Furthermore, oil operators have, over the years,
increasingly delegated to SAGESS the management of their strategic oil stocks. This
has resulted in SAGESS accounting for about 75% of total strategic oil stocks at
year-end 2014 compared with less than 25% in 1995.

In that context, the level of stock managed by SAGESS has more than tripled over the
past 20 years to reach more that 14 million tons in 2014--even though oil
consumption has decreased since 2000 thanks to improved energy efficiency and
recourse to alternative energy sources. We believe that the strategic oil stocks
that France is obliged to maintain reached a peak in 2014 and should decrease
continuously over the coming years, even if at a lower pace than we previously
anticipated.

This should, in our view, translate into SAGESS continuing to sell some oil stocks
in the comings years as it did in 2014 and earlier this year, since it does not
manage oil stocks in excess of the legal requirements. Reflecting its mission,
SAGESS' net income has typically been marginally positive for the past decade, and
we expect it to increase in the coming years, under the assumption that oil prices
will not drop further significantly. We expect that the proceeds from sales will
redeem a share of its debt and that SAGESS will not transfer dividends to
shareholders, as enshrined in its financial policies. As such, we expect SAGESS'
future funding needs will result solely from refinancing.

Ongoing support of the government is very strong, in our view. CPSSP charges oil
operators for SAGESS' services. These fees are SAGESS' sole recurrent revenue
source. We believe SAGESS' legal framework ensures full cost recovery, since all
SAGESS' charges are reimbursed by CPSSP. This was tested in 2012-2013 when SAGESS
had to settle a one-time tax on oil stocks, although, according to the law, it is
exempt from corporate income tax. The tax was funded from an increase in fees paid
by oil operators to CPSSP. Moreover, any potential losses related to the sale of oil
stocks, in case of a persistent drop in oil prices, are to be compensated by CPSSP.
More generally, we consider that CSSP has the capacity to impose fee increases to
mitigate any risks arising from interest rates or significant drops in oil prices.

Liquidity

SAGESS' redemption profile has improved, with the average maturity of the debt stock
(about €4.5 billion in June 2015) extended to almost six years, and yearly debt
repayment relatively evenly spread over the next 10 years and capped at €700
million. At the end of 2014, SAGESS had about €540 million in outstanding commercial
paper (CP) debt under its €1.4 billion program, supported by €900 million of
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committed bank lines. We understand SAGESS is committed to demonstrating 100%
coverage of its outstanding CP at any time through its available facilities, which
it has never used. We expect the level of outstanding CP will decline sharply to
less than €300 million in 2015, on the back of the sale of oil stocks and of
refinancing through long-term issuance.

In case of need, including in periods of severe financial market disruption that
could create refinancing risks for SAGESS on its outstanding bonds or CP, we
understand that SAGESS would be entitled to sell up to 10% of its stocks (about €630
million at market price as of year-end 2014, against €1 billion the previous year,
owing to price declines) after approval from the state and CPSSP. We would expect
such state authorization to be swift (less than a day), since adequate mechanisms
and procedures are currently in place, though these have never been tested.

We also consider that, if necessary, SAGESS could access emergency funding of the
French treasury ("Agence France Trésor"), which could use its debt amortization fund
("Caisse de la Dette Publique") to buy SAGESS' bonds or CP issues. We consider this
allows for prompt and ample state support to SAGESS in the event of financial
distress.

Outlook
The negative outlook continues to mirror that on France. We expect that SAGESS will
retain its critical role for and integral link with the French state. We therefore
expect the ratings on SAGESS to move in line with those on France.

Although we believe that it is a very remote possibility, we could change our view
on the almost certain likelihood of support if we started to view the French
government's commitment to international rules regarding oil stock management as
weakening; or if we started to view the regularatory framework as less effective.
This could lead to rating actions not in line with those on the sovereign.
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Complete ratings information is available to subscribers of RatingsDirect at
www.globalcreditportal.com and at spcapitaliq.com. All ratings affected by this
rating action can be found on Standard & Poor's public Web site at
www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search box located in the left column.
Alternatively, call one of the following Standard & Poor's numbers: Client Support
Europe (44) 20-7176-7176; London Press Office (44) 20-7176-3605; Paris (33) 1-4420-
6708; Frankfurt (49) 69-33-999-225; Stockholm (46) 8-440-5914; or Moscow 7 (495)
783-4009.

Additional Contact:
International Public Finance Ratings Europe; PublicFinanceEurope@standardandpoors.com

Ratings List Continued...

Issuer credit rating

Foreign and Local Currency AA/Negative/A-1+ AA/Negative/A-1+

Senior Unsecured

Local Currency AA AA

Commercial Paper

Local Currency A-1+ A-1+
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